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 GRADUATE POLICY COMMITTEE

MINUTES

October 29, 2018
The following members were present: Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair, Communication and Information; David Johnson, Co-Chair, English; Evan Jones, Music; Jamila Horabin, Biomedical Sciences; Sonja Siennick, Criminology; Sudhir Aggarwal, Computer Science; Vasubandhu Misra, Chemistry; Lynn Panton, Human Sciences; Tomi Gomory, Social Work; Patricia Born, Business; Stanley Gontarski, English; Mai King, Nursing.
The following members were absent:  Mei Zhang, Industrial Engineering; Jeannine Turner, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Jay Kesten, Law; David Orozco, Business; Stacey VanDyke, Nurse Anesthesia, Applied Studies; Ron Doel, History; Vanessa Dennen, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Victor Mesev, Geography; Kim Woody, School of Hospitality.
Also present: James Beck, The Graduate School; Jennifer Buchanan, Office of Faculty Development and Advancement; Sam Huckaba, Dean, Arts and Sciences; Lois Hawkes, Associate Dean, Arts and Sciences; Jim Fadool, Biological Sciences; Piers Rawling, Department Chair, Philosophy; Sherry Southerland, Department Chair, School of Teacher Education; Amy Guerette, Associate Dean, College of Education. 
The meeting was called to order at 3:35 P.M. by Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair.   
Previous Meeting Minutes –With no revisions or additions in mind, the meeting minutes from October 22, 2018 were approved. 
Program Review- Philosophy- Dr. Fadool provided a brief overview of the subcommittee report. He highlighted the major strengths and weaknesses of the program. 

It was reported that the overall state of the Philosophy program is strong. Senior faculty members are recognized for their creative works which are the driving factor for the rankings in specific disciplines of research. Looking forward, the junior faculty members are productive with a cohort having been promoted and tenured since the last review. The Department is considering means to harness the momentum from the recent hires that would improve their overall ranking and sustain their top ranking in specific disciplines while achieving the goal of increased faculty and student diversity. Other tangible factors include the quality of the incoming students and the prestigious fellowships awarded to the students and recent graduates. The Department has been able to develop and grow a terminal MA degree without diluting the quality of the PhD program; in fact this MA program may act as a feeder program for the PhD program. The Department has initiated several programs such as the “Brown Bag Lunch” to foster greater professional development of their students. As expressed by one faculty member, the goal is to make FSU “the place” for PhD training.

As in any program, there are several minor weaknesses, some internal and others that require involvement at the College or University level. Recommendations below address the specific areas most approachable to help achieve the stated goals and increase competitiveness.
Dr. Sypher asked if the Department Chair, Dr. Rawling, had any additional comments. Dr. Rawling was very happy with the subcommittee report and noted that he could not find anything he disagreed with. 
Dr. Sypher asked if Dean Huckaba had any additional comments concerning the subcommittee report. Dean Huckaba concurred with Dr. Rawling that the report was in good condition, but was concerned that there was no reference to the History and Philosophy of Science (HPS) program’s association with the Department of Philosophy. Dr. Fadool explained that the HPS program was briefly mentioned during the subcommittee’s review and there was limited feedback from the faculty. Dean Huckaba suggested that there be a discussion concerning the continuing partnership between HPS and Philosophy. 
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 1:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Arts and Sciences, the Department should increase the number of tenured and tenure-earning faculty. 
· We agree with the external reviewer’s assessment and recommend the department receive permission to search for a 1-3 new tenure-track faculty members over the next 5 years. Whether used to bolster existing strengths within the graduate program, or to expand to new areas, we fully support the Department’s stated strategy to advertise as openly and widely as possible in these areas, so as to attract the best and most diverse pool of candidates.

It was reported that as of Fall 2018, the Department of Philosophy has 18 ranked faculty, two teaching faculty, and one teaching post-doc. Since 2011, the department has lost two full professors to retirement, and gained seven ranked faculty, two teaching faculty, and one teaching post-doc. The department has benefitted greatly by the recent hiring initiative. However, the unit has also increased its graduate head count to 59. However, even with the new faculty hires, this raises the faculty-to-graduate student ratio to 3. As such, it was noted that the department could still use between one and three hires over the next 5 years.
Dr. Sypher asked if Dr. Rawling would be interested in hiring more philosophers of science at the senior level in a specific area that could benefit the History and Philosophy of Science program. Dr. Rawling was amendable to this. Dean Huckaba explained that over the course of seven years, several faculty members (about 3-4) have left the HPS program. He noted that “in fact, all of these positions have been replaced on the basis of requests from the departments and not a single request asked for a philosopher of science faculty member that could benefit HPS.” As such, Dean Huckaba asked if the Department of Philosophy has any interest in the History and Philosophy of Science program. Dr. Rawling stated that “from the Philosophy side of HPS, none of the faculty have left the program or the university, but rather some of the Philosophy faculty who were once affiliated with the program have ceased to continue supporting it.”  
Dean Huckaba asked if Dr. Ruse has attempted to engage the Philosophy faculty in making a request to help enhance the History and Philosophy of Science program. Dr. Rawling stated that Dr. Ruse has not made any such request or had any such discussion with him nor the faculty concerning HPS. However, he reaffirmed that “the department is more than happy to hire more philosophers of science.” Dr. Rawling added that Dr. Ruse has recruited several faculty in the Department of Religion and as such, the program no longer looks like an HPS program. He stated that “once Dr. Ruse retires, the enthusiasm of the program might increase.” 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation. 
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 2:

The Department should continue to explore ways to build upon the momentum gained from the recent hires to further address and sustain the initiative to increase diversity. 

· The progress in the area of diversity and inclusion is commendable. We recognize the constraints and challenges of recruiting especially at the faculty level, however with acknowledging the significant benefits of greater diversity particularly at the senior faculty level, making this a priority for future faculty hires is encouraged.

Dr. Gomory asked for further clarification on the ethnic and gender diversity of the graduate students and faculty in the Philosophy program. Dr. Rawling explained that the department has done an excellent job addressing the diversity of its graduate students. About 25% of the Philosophy graduate students are female (which is about average for the discipline), 11% are Hispanic, 5% are Asian-American, and 4% are African-American. This compares with UNC (17/40), Miami (4/12), UT-Austin (16/57), Wisconsin (18/46). He noted that there has been a concerted effort to increase diversity among the graduate students (particularly the number of African Americans). Efforts to recruit promising female and minority applicants include the offer of departmental fellowships in addition to teaching assistantships. Importantly, with targeted hires, the department has increased the number of women on the faculty which should aid in both mentoring opportunities and providing much needed role models. He reported that there are 3 tenured female faculty members in the Philosophy program to date. 
Dr. Rawling supported this recommendation and noted that the Department is considering means to harness the momentum from the recent hires that would improve their overall ranking and sustain their top ranking in specific disciplines while achieving the goal of increased faculty and student diversity.

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 3:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Arts and Sciences, the Department should work to increase graduate student stipends. 

· The Department has done an admirable job using various resources to supplement stipends on a limited basis. But the committee agrees with the external reviewer that the typical stipend provided for most students is low, and add that this could impact recruitment to the program.  
It was reported that the stipend levels for graduate teaching assistants are still rather inadequate for maintaining the current high quality of the program. The 9 month, 0.5 FTE stipends average $16-17K, although additional funds are available from scholarship funds that enable the department to raise the offer to approximately $20K. The latter figure brings some offers to graduate students to a more competitive range. However, this latter funding appears to be done on a limited basis. The good news is that all graduate students are funded and have the opportunity to be teaching assistants, with masters students guaranteed two years and doctoral students six years of support.

One matter of concern was the problem that foreign graduate students are required to pay out of state tuition throughout their tenure as graduate students, without the opportunity to qualify for in-state tuition. Dean Huckaba explained that this is a bigger issue that pertains to the entire university. 
Dr. Rawling stated that “every student in the Philosophy program receives the same stipend amount (to avoid violating the Collective Bargaining Agreement); however, scholarship opportunities are also available to promising doctoral students as well.” 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 4:
To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Arts and Sciences, the Department should explore additional ways to recruit international students.
· The Department could seek mechanisms such as out-of-state tuition waivers to expand opportunities to recruit globally which seems vital for a department that has ambitions to improve its rankings.
Dr. Rawling stated that “it is my understanding that other institutions in the State University System do not charge teaching assistants out-of-state tuition and it is unclear why FSU cannot emulate this practice.” He explained that the Department of Philosophy would be able to bring in more international students if the system was changed or if the unit had more access to waiver money. Dean Huckaba noted that the college covers out-of-state tuition for all international students and stated that “this is more of a university policy issue as FSU out-of-state students are charged out-of-state tuition even if they are teaching assistants.” He explained that the amount of waivers given to each college are limited. Overall, Dean Huckaba felt this recommendation should be addressed at the university-level and not the college-level as there is not much that can be done on his end.

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 5:

The Department should explore mechanisms for more regular opportunities for the faculty to provide input and discuss policies, and actively participate in departmental affairs. 

· The external reviewer referred to this as an “informational bottleneck.” We deliberately phrase this recommendation in general terms to encourage creative or more standard means that encompass the range of activities of the Department and the culture of the Faculty.

Dr. Rawling confirmed that the Department has several committees that meet regularly. He explained that the primary issue with this “informational bottleneck” involves faculty not reading and responding to important emails. He added that he drafted the graduate student handbook for his unit with little to no assistance from the faculty. Dr. Sypher noted that the “department can choose to not change anything as the recommendation is only calling for an exploration of the different mechanisms to improve faculty communication.”
Dr. Fadool explained that greater input and participation from faculty may help address the perception of some that there can be, at times, a lack of information communicated to all faculty. As the external review has noted, "Some policies are not widely known [by faculty], even though they should be." Therefore, it would appear to be in the department’s best interest to have greater input and participation from the faculty.”

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 6:

The Department should consider re-evaluation or reaffirmation of the goals, objectives and requirements of the graduate training programs.  
· The department has established a highly regarded and sustainable graduate program. In light of the large number of new hires, the expanded MA program and feedback from faculty and students, the Faculty may wish to assess the various requirements and policies, address uniformity in student feedback and mentoring, and take a lead role in sustaining professional development opportunities
Dr. Fadool reported that the students are pleased with some re-vitalizing of workshops devoted to preparing them for conference presentation, publication, and the job market in philosophy (interviews, etc.), although some avenues, such as a student organized writing workshop, has not met this year. So efforts by the faculty to sustain or raise the quality of graduate training and general graduate student skills at presentation, publication, and job interviewing should be pursued with the current vigor.
Dr. Horabin and Dr. Aggarwal felt that the phrase “re-evaluate or reaffirmation” was too firm given the high regard and success of the program. They suggested altering this language. 

Dr. Sypher suggested rewording the recommendation to the following:

The Department should consider reviewing the structure of the program’s goals, objectives and requirements of the graduate training programs.  
· The department has established a highly regarded and sustainable graduate program. In light of the large number of new hires, the expanded MA program and feedback from faculty and students, the Faculty may wish to assess the various requirements and policies, address uniformity in student feedback and mentoring, and take a lead role in sustaining professional development opportunities
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 7:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Arts and Sciences, the Department should develop a long-term plan for meeting the space needs for effective delivery of the administrative, instructional and educational mandates of the department. 

· The current office space solution though creative is far from ideal. Current students and efforts to continue recruiting exceptional graduate students could benefit by providing an environment, office space, teaching classrooms and climate control conducive for success in their scholarly and instructional duties.

It was reported that, as in past reviews, the faculty and graduate students complained about space issues, both in terms of quantity and quality.  The department points out that there are “too few offices to accommodate [its] current faculty and graduate students.” In the subcommittee’s meeting with the graduate students, they indicated that they were “remarkably cramped” and have “little space to do your own work.”  Graduate students frequently must share desks and have no secure storage space. These arrangements require that they schedule office hours carefully in order to have appropriate space to meet students — i.e., make sure no one else is in the office. As a result of this space crunch, the department is “very reluctantly beginning the process of remodeling [its] Werkmeister conference room to provide two new faculty offices and a large communal office for graduate students.” Both in the report and in our meetings, it was noted that “Dodd Hall climate control leaves much to be desired.” There have also been major problems with mold in many offices and an “outbreak” of ‘Evaporative Cooling Syndrome.’
Dr. Rawling confirmed that there are several offices in Dodd Hall that have been reported to have ‘Evaporative Cooling Syndrome’ and mold caused by wall AC units that “seem to inject humidity into the room rather than remove it.” He stated that Dr. Martin Kavka is on the case and is addressing the issue. 
Dr. Sypher was concerned that the program has no lockable storage or individualized space for TAs to meet with students as this is a direct violation of the requirement set forth by the Collective Bargaining Agreement. Dr. Rawling stated that “no additional space exists and the TAs are forced to share desks.” He explained that he doesn’t even have his own office as the Department Chair and has to share his space with the office manager. Dr. Rawling insisted that “this is a threat to the university and not to the department or the college.” Dr. Johnson explained that the recommendation should remain as it serves as proof and evidence that this is a serious matter that needs to be considered by the college and university. 
Dr. Fadool stated that there is shortage of available classroom space for teaching many small section courses. Dr. Aggarwal encouraged that the department reach out to the university classroom scheduler to see if there is additional space elsewhere on campus to utilize. Dr. Sypher agreed.  

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 8:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University and the College of Arts and Sciences, the Department should develop a long-term plan for meeting the equipment needs of the graduate students and teaching assistants for effective pursuit of their graduate training and instructional obligations. 

· The computer resources and wireless internet connections should provide ready access to resources for graduate student research and teaching. 

It was reported that the technological needs for the faculty appear to be adequate. However, the graduate students did express that many of the computers in their offices were “old and useless” and that Wi-Fi access was not always available.
Dr. Sypher stated that Dean Riley believes that “it is every students inalienable right to have secure and stable internet access on campus.” Dean Huckaba agreed that internet access is crucial and explained that the college is in the process of rewiring Dodd Hall. Afterwards, the plan is to request ITS to rewire Diffenbaugh building as well. Even though the recommendation is clearly already being addressed by the College of Arts and Sciences, Dean Huckaba suggested that the it remain. 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher opened the floor to additional questions. 

Dr. Horabin suggested that an additional recommendation be considered to address the communication issues between the Department of Philosophy and the History and Philosophy of Science Program. Dr. Gomory disagreed. Dean Huckaba did not feel the communication issues warranted an additional recommendation because “the external reviewer for HPS made it very clear in his report that the program needed to hire 3-4 new faculty members for HPS to make it as robust as it needs to be.” He explained that the burden falls on the director of HPS to have conversations with other external programs to encourage more involvement in the interdisciplinary program. 
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 9:

The committee recommends the continuation of all graduate programs in the Department of Philosophy.
There was no discussion on this recommendation. 

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
College of Education- School of Teacher Education GRE Waiver Proposal- Dr. Southerland provided a brief overview of the proposal. She noted the following rationale for the request to waive the GRE requirement:
· In terms of the on-line, part-time, online MS degree program:
· A number of our strongest competitors do not require the GRE for applications.
· The inclusion of the GRE as a requirement for admissions results in a less diverse application pool.

· In terms of the graduate portion of the five combined degree programs:
· As required in State of Florida Rule, entry into initial teacher certification programs (which includes the BS/MS C&I combined degree program) requires students to pass the General Knowledge Portion of the Florida Certification Teacher Examination. The State of Florida Department of Education recognizes the General Knowledge Examination to be equivalent to the GRE.  

These changes will help the faculty of the C&I degree program to achieve the following goals:

· Increase the applicant pool applying for the part-time, online MS in Curriculum and Instruction, thereby allowing the FSU play a more active role in the support and professional development of a more diverse pool of educators.
· Help eliminate unnecessary hardships for undergraduate teacher education students as they enter the graduate portion of their combined degree programs, thereby reducing possible program bottlenecks around the costs and timing of the examination and decreasing program attrition.
Dr. Southerland explained that the part-time, online MS in curriculum and instruction has been designed to support the continuing professional development of practicing educators.  This target audience accounts for the part-time nature of the degree, as full-time professionals find it difficult to pursue a graduate degree on a full time basis. Seven of the core classes within this degree require educators to use the findings of research to reflect upon and hone aspects of their teaching practice to as a central component for course activities.  

Within the state of Florida, of the programs that offer a MS in Curriculum and Instruction on-line (or a closely associated degree), one does not require a GRE as part of the admissions criteria for their online master’s degree programs: Florida International. An additional institution, the University of West Florida, commonly waives the GRE for applications for admission to their program.  That said, two remaining institutions that do offer an online Master’s in Curriculum and Instruction, the University of Florida and Florida Atlantic University, continue to require the GRE for admission.

Out of the state of Florida, a number of our close competitors offering programs for practicing teachers and ones that teachers in Florida often select to pursue their online Master’s in Curriculum & Instruction do not require a GRE as part of their admissions. Those institutions include: Penn State University, Ohio University, and the University of Colorado/Denver. Given the reputation and rankings of these elite institutions that already waive the GRE, the unit sees no threat to the prestige or perceived rigor of FSU should we be permitted to do the same.

Proposed Criteria
The GRE requirement may be waived for applicants to one of the 5 plan codes for the BS/MS combined degree, or one of the 7 plan codes housed within the on-line, part-time master’s degree program if the applicant meets at least ONE of the following criteria:  

· Three years of professional experience as a practicing educator or equivalent field provided that the candidate can provide evidence of Effective or Highly Effective teacher evaluations, OR

· Successful completion of 6 graduate credit hours from the C&I program with a graduate GPA of 3.50 or higher, OR

· Passing score on the General Knowledge Test of the Florida Certification Teacher Exam or an equivalent state certification examination.

Applicants must provide evidence to satisfy the criteria being applied.  Approval of a GRE waiver does not guarantee admission. Prospective students must still apply and meet all other admissions requirements.
Criteria Rationale

· Three years of professional experience as a practicing educator or equivalent field provided that the candidate can provide evidence of Effective or Highly Effective teacher evaluation.   In waiving the GRE in lieu of additional years of experience with evidence that speaks to the quality of applicants’ work in the teaching role, we can admit applicants are likely to be successful in a graduate program designed to support them in further developing their teaching skills and knowledge.
·  Successful completion of 6 graduate credit hours from the C&I program with a graduate GPA of 3.50 or higher.  By requiring a higher GPA than is required by FSU for graduate coursework, we can admit applicants who have already demonstrated a high level of success in graduate school and are likely to continue their success in a full graduate program. 
· Passing score on the General Knowledge Test of the Florida Certification Teacher Exam or an equivalent state certification examination. By requiring passing score on the General Knowledge Test of the Florida Certification Teacher Exam higher, we can admit applicants who have already demonstrated a success in passing an examination that the State of Florida recognizes to serve as a proxy for the GRE.   
Dr. Sypher opened the floor for discussion. There was limited discussion. 
Dr. Gomory questioned the rationale and criteria of the proposal, but overall was content with Dr. Southerland’s justification. 
Dr. Sypher stated that the proposed criteria for the GRE waiver in STE is very similar to the other College of Education proposals that were recently presented and subsequently approved by the GPC; as such, she decided to move to a vote. 

With no further discussion, a vote was placed to approve the proposal.

All were in favor of the proposal. 
APPROVED
With no further business to be presented, Dr. Sypher adjourned the meeting at 5:00 P.M.[image: image1][image: image2]
